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2 November 2006

Dear Kate

Lewes District Council Core Strategy Preferred Options DPD Consultation

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation on the above document. We have a number of comments, which we wish to make in relation to the preferred options document and the nature of the preferred options, which it outlines. We have set out our responses using the subsections of the document. 

However, before getting in to the detail HBF is concerned that the preferred options document, as a whole is unsound in that it does not do what Government policy guidance requires it to do. Namely, it does not set out the council’s preferred options. In all cases the document merely sets out the council’s preferred policy option without addressing any alternative policy options nor why the preferred option was selected over the alternative options. From our own discussions with the planning inspectorate the wording in paragraph 4.12 of PPS12 (last sentence) refers to this requirement, and is being interpreted as a range of options. This may be something that you may wish to clarify with the inspectorate. In the circumstances stakeholders can not be certain that the preferred options comply with the tests of soundness set out at paragraph 4.24 of PPS12, in particular test vii. It follows therefore that it cannot be assumed that this document is “sound” in its overall approach. 

Secondly on process / procedure, HBF is concerned at the lack of detail in the document. Paragraph 2.2 of PPS12 requires the format of local development documents to be clear, succinct and easily understood by all, with the strategy and associated policies expressed in terms which emphasise the means and timescale by which the objectives derived from the spatial vision will be met. While it is accepted that this is only a preferred options stage the document is lacking in detail and clarity in many policy areas which makes it very difficult for stakeholders to comment on the soundness of what is proposed. Particularly in the context of the coherence, consistency and effectiveness tests. This is especially so in respect of the policies dealing with matters related to housing provision. 

Thirdly, HBF is concerned that the options do not appear to be supported by a robust or credible evidence base. That is to say that they may or may not be supported by a robust or credible evidence base – there is simply no way of knowing as there is limited reference to any evidence used in support of the preferred policy options chosen, specifically a housing market assessment. Again, this is unsound (test vii) and less than helpful. There is a very real and urgent need for more information to be provided in the housing section at the very least. This must include more detail about the way in which the council anticipates its housing targets will be met and reference to the evidence base which underpins those assumptions (soundness tests vi, vii, viii & ix apply). It must also include a new policy dealing with Plan Monitor Manage in order that stakeholders can be assured the housing targets will be met and what action the council will take during the course of the plan period to ensure to the best of its ability that this happens. 

It is sincerely hoped that these matters and the attached comments will be addressed and taken on board prior to the submitted version of the document being published for consultation. If they are not it is highly unlikely the document will be accepted for examination. Finally I would like to register my interest in being kept informed of future stages in the preparation of all documents related to the LDF and I look forward to being involved in future stages of their preparation in due course.
Yours sincerely 

[image: image1.jpg]Bar tholo mews




Bartholomew Wren

Regional Planner (Southern Region)

The Preferred Option – Cross Cutting Issues (POCC)

POCC 1: How can we address the causes of Climate Change?
“The Preferred Option is to require all developments; either new build or conversion, with a non-residential floor area of 500m2 or six or more residential units should contribute at least 15% of their energy needs from on-site renewables. As well as the on-site renewable requirement it will be expected that energy efficiency measures are incorporated as part of the scheme. All new development (including independent renewable energy proposals) must also adequately address the issues outlined in the District Council’s Sustainability Checklist. We also commit to increasing this 15% requirement during the life of the Core Strategy if new evidence suggests that this is feasible”.

The HBF’s Response 

The HBF consider that the wording of the above preferred option lacks flexibility. The HBF appreciate the need for the industry and wider society to make a concerted effort to meet the current climate change agenda. However no justification is demonstrated as to why 15% on-site renewables is the preferential option. There is also no consideration of any alternatives, or the need to be flexible and determine the inclusion of on-site renewables on a site-by-site basis. It will be the case that some housing sites will not lend themselves to the economic or practical inclusion of for example wind turbines due to the relief of the site or surrounding tree cover for example. There will also be sound justification in some locations not to pursue other forms of on-site renewable energy. If this policy were to be implemented, developers should have the opportunity to meet the requirements in the most affordable and practical way as possible, given the range of technologies currently available to them. 

The HBF are concerned that the policy will view new housing sites in isolation from their surrounding communities and existing housing in terms of energy requirements. The use of community based renewable energy schemes may in cases be the most appropriate and economical way forward, for example a larger community wind turbine(s). If this policy is implemented, there should be the potential for developers where appropriate to make commuted payments towards community schemes, which have the potential to benefit existing housing as well as new build homes. We believe this is very important, as much of the existing housing stock in England is much less efficient than new housing. The HBF believe it is the responsibility of the planning authority to identify all potential opportunities available in a given location for the inclusion of community based renewable energy schemes.   

These arguments aside the HBF still strongly believes that the matter of improving the energy efficiency of new dwellings is the concern of building regulations, and for their progressive upgrading over time. It is the case that PPS12, paragraph 1.8 clearly states that “replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements”. PPS12 singles out building regs as one such regime, and LDF energy efficiency policies will duplicate and inappropriately circumvent building regs. Building regs are constantly under review and builders are required to comply with whatever regulations are currently in force. It would be confusing to have different sets of requirements in the development plan to those required under building regulations. It remains that building regulations set the minimum standards for energy efficiency in new dwellings, and Draft South East Plan (SEP) paragraph 11.20 acknowledges this. 

The HBF however acknowledge that the tide of planning policy is increasingly favoring the inclusion of policies in both the SEP and Local Development Frameworks (LDF’s), which are attempting to exceed the requirements of building regulations. As well as seek to incorporate energy efficiency and renewable energy provision at the earliest stages of the development process. We do not object to the fundamental thrust of a renewable energy policies however there are several negative implications of local planning policies, which are prescriptive to this extent. Firstly there is the problem of inconsistency between local authorities, with different authorities requiring different percentages of on-site renewable energy. This creates divergence at the sub regional level, and hinders the delivery of improved energy efficiency and renewable energy within developments. As there is no sound and geographically universal policy basis which would help facilitate the delivery of innovation through engineering the market conditions required to deliver innovation in new housing and associated technologies. A level policy playing field is required to stimulate a developing market and achieve economies of scale for the development industry. This adds weight to the need to adopt a universal policy approach, again this points to building regulations being the ideal delivery vehicle to this regard.    
We call for the policy to not prescribe a blanket application or arbitrary target for renewable energy, which in any case proposes to exceed the requirement outlined in the SEP that aspires to 10% renewable energy on schemes of 10 houses or more (policy EN1). Your preferred option POCC1 has no sound evidence base to support its requirements. If adopted it will place additional financial burdens upon the viability of development, which developers will struggle to recoup from the market unless homebuyers can be convinced that renewable energies will save them money. In any case the inclusion of excessive renewable energy requirements is presumptuous ahead of the RSS enquiry, the adoption of SEP policy EN1 and its subsequent fulfillment in LDF’s. Your DPD policy can aspire to the widely held principle of achieving energy efficiency in development, but fundamentally the HBF believe that the supply of renewable energy is an issue for the energy industry to grapple with, in preference to on-site and community provision.  

POCC 3: How can we improve the quality of the Built Environment ?

“The Preferred Option is to encourage new high quality design that positively contributes to the local area creating better places with the use of good local materials. Innovative and original design will be supported, and where appropriate it should respect and contribute to the local context. Policies will promote sustainable construction and energy efficiency techniques, and other measures to minimise the use of non-renewable resources. All new development therefore, must adequately address the issues outlined in the District Council’s Sustainability Checklist. Design should incorporate a safe and accessible environment, which has regard to community safety measures. Also, most proposals will be required to submit a design and access statement with an application, which addresses the development’s design quality. Detailed criteria will be set out in the Development Control Policies Development Plan Document. Action Area Plans will be prepared where it is appropriate to manage major areas of change such as large areas of regeneration”.

The HBF’s Response

The HBF would like to comment on the following sentence in the preferred option; “Policies will promote sustainable construction and energy efficiency techniques, and other measures to minimise the use of non-renewable resources”. We refer to our response to POCC1, and would like to reiterate that the DPD policies may encourage energy efficiency and the reduction in the consumption of non-renewable resources. However policy wording, which would be prescriptive in any way would be inappropriate without the support of a sound evidence base and the strong backing of wider strategic planning policy. 

Preferred Options on Infrastructure Issues (POI)
POI 1: How can we ensure that adequate infrastructure is provided in the District?
The Preferred Option

The Preferred Option is to put development in locations where the necessary infrastructure is in place, or will be provided before the development is completed. The Council will work with the infrastructure providers to ensure that the appropriate infrastructure is in place before development takes place. The Council will require developers to make financial contributions to go towards various services and facilities, (e.g. education, recreation, healthcare) where there is a shortfall. Any contributions sought from developers will need to be spent in support of the development concerned. Details of circumstances for which contributions will be sought will be outlined in the forthcoming Development Opportunities Development Plan Document. 
The HBF’s Response

The HBF agree that infrastructure provision is vital to the achievement of sustainable communities. However developer contributions, which are required to support infrastructure provision, should be considered as part of the whole package of requirements, which are made upon development, including affordable housing provision. Lewes District Council need to remain mindful of preserving the viability of development and securing housing delivery when determining a package of development contributions in any given case. It is vital that any planning obligation is subject to the five tests of soundness as outlined in Circular 05/2005

POI 2: How can we protect existing, and provide new, leisure facilities in the District?

The Preferred Option
“The Preferred Option is to provide, and protect, existing indoor and outdoor leisure facilities and amenity space. Where there is an identified shortfall the providers of the facilities will work with the community (particularly younger people), to ensure that the facilities provided are the type required and in the right place. Developers will be expected to make a financial contribution to assist in meeting any shortfall in provision arising from their proposals. The loss of leisure facilities, regardless of their current or past availability to the public, will not be acceptable unless suitable alternative high quality provision is made available”.
The HBF’s Response

Developers should only be required to make provision for any facilities that are needed to serve their developments as outlined in Circular 05/2005. Or make proportionate contributions towards provision. It is unreasonable however for developers to have to compensate for the loss of leisure facilities which ceased to be available in the vicinity or wider community of the development prior to the commencement of development. Developer contributions, which are required to support the provision of leisure facilities, should be considered as part of the whole package of requirements, which are made upon development, including affordable housing provision. The Council need to be mindful not to make development unviable through the pursuit of excessive financial burdens upon developers, thus hindering the delivery of new housing.  

POI 3: How can we move around the District in an effective and sustainable manner?
Part of the supporting text to preferred option;

 “Transport links are important for the economic prosperity of the District. Businesses need to move produce quickly and easily around the area. Therefore, it is important that development does not have an unacceptable impact on the existing transport network. The cumulative impact on local roads can be mitigated by requiring commuted payments from developers towards schemes for improving the transport network and access close to new housing developments”.
The HBF’s Response 
The HBF support the proposal for commuted payments, as these can easily be made proportionate to the impact, which individual developments have upon transport infrastructure. We note again the rhetoric of our previous two responses. 

Preferred Options on Housing Issues (POH)

POH1: How are we going to provide adequate land for housing the population of our District?

The Preferred Option

“In accordance with the emerging South East Plan the preferred option is to ensure that adequate land is available within the District to enable the provision of 4400 new residential units between 2006-2026. Of this amount some 1546 units (including discount of 10%) are already committed either through planning permission (large sites only) or are currently allocated in the Lewes District Local Plan and will continue to be allocated in the LDF. In addition, it is estimated that further 1733 units are likely to emerge on unidentified sites (both large and small). Therefore, the LDF needs to identify land for a further 1121 residential units between 2006-2026, or an average of 56 units per year. The sites will be identified in the forthcoming ‘Development Opportunities Development Plan Document’.

The preferred approach to delivering this housing is 580 units for the first ten years (2006-2016). The emergence of sites will be monitored through the Annual Monitoring Report produced by the District Council, and where appropriate the allocations may be adjusted through a review of the Core Strategy and/or the Development Opportunities Development Plan Documents”.

The HBF’s Response 

In relation to the above we would like to stress the strong need to deliver market housing. It is worthwhile remembering that the 4400 target for housing up until 2026 is only a minimum and not a maximum ceiling. Given the nature of the regional and sub-regional housing markets it is highly probable that over the plan period the requirement to deliver more housing will increase, especially if more affordable housing is to be viably accommodated. The DPD policy that will be produced needs to acknowledge the requirement for flexibility to deliver a revised housing target should the allocation for Lewes be revised upwards in the South East Plan, as required by PPS12 test of soundness ix (paragraph 4.24). 

The local planning authority needs to clearly demonstrate through its housing policies and supporting text that it can deliver its housing allocation, as this is of fundamental importance. As well as demonstrating this through the production of housing trajectories, it may become necessary for the Local Planning Authority to produce detailed Housing Delivery Action Plans, as part of an SPD document. The local planning authority needs to have clear delivery mechanisms, and identify how they are going to overcome barriers to housing supply, such as a potential lack of windfall sites. This will be fundamental to the soundness of the submitted DPD.
POH2 – What are the housing needs of the District?

The Preferred Option

“The Preferred Option of the Council is to ensure that an appropriate mix of residential unit sizes is provided in order to meet changes in household composition and need. In particular, the emphasis will be on the development of well designed flats and terraces. All residential units are to be built to meet Lifetime Homes Standards as this enables everyone, regardless of disability or age, the opportunity to access appropriate accommodation. Also, in order to provide for the ageing population of the District the provision of sheltered housing, supported housing, nursing and care homes will be encouraged as they provide an essential type of accommodation needed within the District. Ideally, such accommodation should be provided within the towns, and larger villages, so that the residents have good access to services/facilities and can retain their personal links with their community”.
The HBF’s Response 

The HBF strongly believe that the application of a Lifetime mobility standards policy shouldn’t be within the remit of LPA’s to conceive or enforce. The HBF take a broader perspective on matters such as this, and consider that this is a matter for part M of the building regulations, which are continually being revised. The inclusion of such a planning policy would amount only to a token gesture towards improving the functionality of new build dwellings across the board, which is a more appropriate approach.

At present due to the additional cost of building to Lifetime home standards, and its current limited application and demand within the new build market, Lifetime homes specification does not result in improved saleability. If however part or all of the elements of the Lifetime homes are included within part M of the building regulations, not only would developers have certainty of the requirements through a more consistent policy approach. They would also be able to create economies of scale through employing the changes in building practice and specification throughout the industry, potentially making the implementation of Lifetime Homes or equivalent more economically viable and attainable to a larger portion of the home buying market.  

Building control is also better placed to evaluate the implementation of Lifetime homes or building regulations equivalence. What is the point of having a building control officer evaluating buildings to part M requirements, if the planning system is requiring a separate assessment of new residential buildings to standards which, supersede building regulations. Not only is this an extra pressure upon the planning system, and additional cost to the developer in assessment, but is also a policy approach that lacks common sense.  

It remains that there is currently no market for the functionality of Lifetime homes in most cases. If homebuyers were requesting improved functionality of new dwellings in relation to mobility to a great enough extent then the HBF considers that the house building industry would have responded to a sufficient demand, this is clearly not the case. It is also the case that those currently in owner occupied dwellings that require adaptations to their home, because of a personal change in circumstances, will either retrofit their existing property as best as possible or seek suitable alternative accommodation such as warden-assisted accommodation for the elderly. If there is a need for specialist retirement accommodation then this should be a policy objective. A more sensible way forwards is to develop a system of government grants to assist people in adapting their dwellings if they need to as well as looking at making future revisions to building regulations

POH 3: How can we enable homes to be more affordable for those residents in need of accommodation but unable to compete in the open housing market?

The Preferred Option 

“For the purposes of planning policy, affordable homes include those that meet the needs of households on the District Housing Register. The definition of affordable housing is the same as used in the South East Plan (see Appendix 1 - Glossary). The Preferred Option is to require the provision of affordable housing on all but small development sites. On all sites of six or more dwellings 40% affordable housing will be required. The split between rented and shared ownership will generally be 70/30 in favour of rented accommodation, subject to local requirements. Proposals for development proposing fewer units than would trigger affordable housing provision will be scrutinised by the Council with the aim of ensuring that the proposal makes the most efficient use of the land. In the event that a site has abnormal costs to enable it to be developed (such as on previously developed sites) the provision of fewer affordable homes may be accepted provided that there is clear evidence that to provide the full requirement would make the scheme unviable, particularly, as a result of unusually high clearance and decontamination costs. This evidence will be vetted independently. The Preferred Option is to require affordable homes to be provided on site: commuted sums will only be accepted in exceptional circumstances. In all cases, serviced land will be passed on at no cost to the affordable housing provider. Where fractions of homes are implied by this calculation, the preferred approach will be to require this fraction to be paid as a commuted sum to enable part of the affordable housing development elsewhere”.

The HBF’s Response
The HBF consider that the requirement of the preferred option for 40% affordable housing on all sites of six dwellings or more is unreasonably high. It not only exceeds the requirement of PPS3, which recommends the site size threshold of 15 dwellings of more upon which affordable housing contributions may be sought. It also exceeds the requirements proposed in the SEP, which concludes that;

“25% of housing provided needs to be social rented accommodation, and the second that an additional 10% of housing should be provided as shared-ownership, low-cost home ownership and sub-market rent” (Paragraph 1.6.5, SEP).
This suggests a total recommended provision of 35%. If the core strategy were to carry forward the preferred option, it would need to provide evidence as to why the council have deviated against the national policy, to substantiate their decision. As required by PPS3 paragraph 27. This should be determined by a robust housing market assessment, which has been carried out in a rigorous manner in consultation with the house building industry. In the circumstances the HBF consider that the policy, which is constructed for the core strategy, should be in conformity with both of the above strategies. Thus the policy should adopt PPS3 requirements until your alternative can be justified through the production of evidence. 

Very High affordable housing requirements can and do severely limits the viability of sites and their land values, especially smaller sites. Adoption of an unrealistic affordable housing requirement will slow housing delivery for this reason. An alternative approach, which the council should seriously consider would be to release more land for development, preferably greenfield. As relatively lower development costs in relation to brownfield sites, mean that developers have greater potential to deliver financially viable developments, as well as more affordable units.  

The HBF do however support the preferred options perceived flexible approach to affordable housing allocation. It is important that affordable provision is determined on a site-by-site basis. Determined along with other developer contributions and in relation to available state subsidy, which is available at any given time for affordable housing. A rounded and inclusive approach needs to be taken when implementing the above policy, taking account of all relevant factors, which will affect the appropriateness of affordable housing provision in relation to individual applications. As well as taking account of the above factors, surrounding housing mix and location are also important determinants and should have weighting in the development control process along with the guiding recommendations of an up to date and robust housing market assessment. It is important that the viability of housing development in its entirety is given sufficient consideration when determining the outcome of this policy. The HBF also calls for the policy to state clearly the circumstances under which offsite provision and financial contributions would be acceptable, as required by PPS3 paragraph 28.

